

## Research Supports Fair Chance Policies

People with arrest or conviction records need and deserve reliable access to income through safe, good-paying, stable jobs. Unfortunately, because of the stigma of a record, many people with records struggle to find employment. This bias also perpetuates systemic racism because Black, Latinx, and Indigenous people are disproportionately penalized by the criminal legal system and are therefore more likely than other racial and ethnic groups to have records. The following research summary helps demonstrate that removing unjust barriers to employment—including through "fair chance hiring" policies—benefits individuals with records, their families, communities of color, and society more broadly.

After the distressing experience of incarceration or other involvement with the criminal legal system, most people require a combination of family support, community assistance, and economic opportunity to rebuild their lives. Access to wages through employment is typically a prerequisite for successfully moving forward.

While having a job does not guarantee a smooth return home from incarceration—especially if that job is underpaid—unemployment makes the transition all the more difficult by exacerbating financial instability and straining critical family support.

Expanding access to good jobs for people with records is crucial to limiting the negative effects of mass criminalization and incarceration and to enhancing racial justice and equity. Fair chance hiring (including "ban the box") policies alone will not erase the employment struggles of people with records; nevertheless, prohibiting employers from rejecting job applicants with records at the outset of hiring is a necessary step toward fairness for workers with records across the U.S. labor market.

# A. Employment Background Checks Unfairly Hold Back Millions of Workers, Disproportionately Workers of Color

- NELP conservatively estimates that roughly 80 million people in the United States (nearly one in three adults) have some sort of criminal record.<sup>1</sup> On average, more than 550,000 people return to our communities from state or federal prisons each year.<sup>2</sup>
- Black, Latinx, and Indigenous people are much more likely to have a record than white people<sup>3</sup> because of massive investments in a legal system that criminalizes and incarcerates people of color.<sup>4</sup> These racial and ethnic disparities are not explainable by differences in rates of offending.<sup>5</sup>

- By age 35, an estimated 64 percent of unemployed men have been arrested for, and 46 percent convicted of, at least one nontraffic offense as an adult.<sup>6</sup>
- Downward economic trends are especially devastating to workers with records. Data from one state reveals that 40 percent of formerly incarcerated people were employed before the Great Recession compared with only 10 percent in 2008.<sup>7</sup> The COVID-19 pandemic also made job searching especially difficult for people with records. One large reentry organization placed roughly half as many people with records into jobs in the second half of 2020 as in the second half of 2019.<sup>8</sup>

# B. Communities Achieve Greater Economic Stability After Removing Job Barriers Faced by Workers with Records

- People who have been incarcerated suffer tremendous economic losses, with their subsequent annual earnings reduced by an average of 52 percent. People convicted of a felony but not imprisoned see their annual earnings reduced by an average of 22 percent. People convicted of a misdemeanor see their annual earnings reduced by an average of 16 percent.<sup>9</sup>
- A 2011 study found that, when 100 formerly incarcerated persons obtain work, their lifetime earnings increase by roughly \$55 million.<sup>10</sup>
- By the time they have hit their peak earning years, a formerly incarcerated worker will have earned an average of \$192,000 less (in 2014 dollars) than if they had never been incarcerated.<sup>11</sup>
- In sum, economists estimate that, because formerly incarcerated people and those with felony records face poor prospects in the labor market, the nation's gross domestic product in 2014 was reduced by \$78 to \$87 billion.<sup>12</sup>
- Barriers to employment often mean that people with records and their families need additional financial support.<sup>13</sup> Data reveals that access to social insurance programs—like SNAP and TANF—reduce the likelihood of reincarceration within one year by 10 percent.<sup>14</sup> Yet having a record renders many people ineligible for various social insurance programs, including unemployment insurance,<sup>15</sup> SNAP, and TANF.<sup>16</sup>

# C. Quality Employment is Critical to Successfully Rejoining One's Community After Incarceration

- A 2011 study of people released from incarceration found that employment was the single most important influence on decreasing the likelihood of rearrest. Two years after release, nearly twice as many employed people had avoided rearrest as compared to those who did not find employment. <sup>17</sup>
- Job quality matters, particularly fair pay. Studies demonstrate that higher wages translate to less reincarceration.<sup>18</sup> An average minimum wage increase of \$0.50 is associated with a 2.6 percent decrease in the probability of returning to prison within one year, according to another study.<sup>19</sup>

- A three-year longitudinal study in Norway observed that individuals released from prison who obtained a job were less than half as likely to be rearrested than those who did not. <sup>20</sup>
- An analysis of state-level data concluded that a 1 percent drop in the unemployment rate correlated to a 2 percent decline in burglary, a 1.5 percent decrease in larceny, and a 1 percent decrease in auto theft.<sup>21</sup>
- Despite the clear importance of stable, quality employment, formerly incarcerated people need more than six months on average to find their first job after release.<sup>22</sup> Pay averages far below the U.S. median wage, often resulting in poverty-level wages, especially for workers of color.<sup>23</sup> And the work found is often sporadic, precarious, physically demanding, or unsafe.<sup>24</sup>

## D. Children and Families Also Suffer When People with Records Lack Access to Good Jobs

- The carceral system worsens poverty by removing household earners from their communities during periods of incarceration and reducing their future earnings potential after they return home. Studies reveal that mass incarceration has played a major role in increasing poverty rates across U.S. communities, helping to explain why poverty remains high despite general economic growth.<sup>25</sup>
- Nearly half of U.S. children have at least one parent with a record.<sup>26</sup>
- Black households disproportionately lose wage earners first to incarceration and then to a labor market that excludes people with records. One in nine Black children have an incarcerated parent as compared with 1 in 57 white children.<sup>27</sup> Nearly half of Black women (44 percent) have an incarcerated family member, compared with 12 percent of white women.<sup>28</sup>
- When a father is incarcerated, a family's income drops by approximately 22 percent. Even after an incarcerated father is released, family income remains 15 percent lower than before his incarceration.<sup>29</sup> These declines occur even though many women with incarcerated loved ones work more hours (35 percent) or get a different job (33 percent) because of their loved one's incarceration.<sup>30</sup>
- Upward mobility is significantly diminished for workers with records. One study of the lowest quintile of male earners found that those with a record were twice as likely as those without a record to remain in that bottom earnings bracket 20 years later.<sup>31</sup>
- One survey revealed that many parents recently released from incarceration had difficulty paying child support (68 percent), regaining custody of their children (43 percent), and rebuilding relationships with family (26 percent).<sup>32</sup>
- Families of formerly incarcerated people often struggle to assist them financially. In one survey of family members, 65 percent reported providing financial support to their

recently released relative. <sup>33</sup> Another study of women with felony records found that 65 percent relied on a family member or spouse for financial support. <sup>34</sup> 83 percent of interviewed family members of formerly incarcerated men reported providing financial support after their relative's release; half of those respondents said the support caused them financial challenges, and 30 percent described "financial hardships." <sup>35</sup>

## E. Fair Chance Policies Expand Employment Opportunities for People with Records

### Employers Often Unfairly Refuse to Consider Applicants with a Record— Especially Black and Women Applicants

- Applicants who indicate a criminal record on their application are much less likely to hear back from the potential employer: in one landmark study, the callback rate halved (from 34 to 17 percent) for white applicants and dropped by nearly two-thirds (from 14 to 5 percent) for Black applicants when they revealed a record on their application.<sup>36</sup>
- The effect of a record on callback rates is also deeply intertwined with racism and sexism. The above-mentioned study revealed that white applicants with a record received a higher rate of callbacks than Black applicants without a record.<sup>37</sup> Further study reveals that employers may penalize women with records more severely than similarly situated men with records.<sup>38</sup>
- Even job applicants with only a minor arrest record are less likely to receive a callback than other applicants—flying in the face of the basic legal tenet that individuals are innocent until proven guilty.<sup>39</sup>
- Of more than 50,000 people released from federal prisons in 2010, 33 percent found no employment during the subsequent four years, and, at any given time, no more than 40 percent were employed. People with records who found employment worked an average of 3.4 jobs during the four-year study period, suggesting that their jobs did not offer stability or upward mobility.<sup>40</sup>
- A study of individuals seeking expungement in Illinois revealed that their records continued to significantly inhibit their employment prospects for many years, even when the offense was minor or the person had never been convicted following arrest.<sup>41</sup>
- A study of help-wanted advertisements in Virginia found that, of more than 192,000 total positions listed, just under 16,000 (or 8 percent) were open to hiring an applicant with a record.<sup>42</sup>

### Opportunities to Make Personal Contact and Provide Additional Context Reduce Employer Bias

Studies show that, if employers discriminate, they are most likely to do so upon the submission of a job application.<sup>43</sup>

- A study involving test pairs of job applicants—one with a conviction record and one without—revealed that having personal contact with the potential employer reduced the negative effect of a conviction record by approximately 15 percent.<sup>44</sup>
- In another study, hiring managers reported that a job applicant can compensate for their criminal record with their personality through in-person contact with hiring personnel.<sup>45</sup>
- The Equal Employment Opportunity Commission instructs employers to conduct a thorough, individualized assessment of a job applicant with a record, evaluating the time passed since the offense as well as the nature of the conviction and its relationship to the duties of the specific job sought.<sup>46</sup>
- employment based on old convictions. Statistical studies reveal that time passed is inversely correlated with the likelihood of reincarceration. One such study found that, after six or seven years, a person with a conviction record is only marginally more likely to be arrested as someone with no record.<sup>47</sup> Another study observed that, among those who were not reconvicted in the first 10 years after release, only 3.3 percent were reconvicted in the next 10 years.<sup>48</sup> A third found that the number of formerly incarcerated people who were again imprisoned peaked at 10 months after release and that the risk of reincarceration halved every 10 months thereafter.<sup>49</sup>
- Rejecting all candidates who check "the box" means that employers don't consider any nuance. But employers report tremendous variation in their willingness to hire a person with a record, depending on the nature of the conviction. A 2002 survey of California employers observed that, before assessing job-relatedness, 84 percent would consider applicants with a misdemeanor offense, while 23 percent were willing to hire a person with a drug-related felony.<sup>50</sup>

#### F. Workers with Records Defy Negative Stereotypes

- While the clear moral imperative for hiring people with records remains the paramount reason for adopting fair chance hiring policies,<sup>51</sup> a growing number of employers also point to business-related reasons for such changes,<sup>52</sup>
- Contrary to negative and unfair stereotypes resulting from the stigma of a record, studies demonstrate that, as they seek economic stability, workers with records stay in their jobs longer and earn promotions faster than other workers. For example, one study found that military personnel with felony convictions are promoted faster and are no more likely to be discharged.<sup>53</sup> One large employer observed higher retention and a very low rate of termination among its many employees with records.<sup>54</sup>
- Some employers overstate concerns about possibly losing customers or employees if they hire people with records. However, 2021 survey data reveal that most U.S. workers would be comfortable working alongside colleagues with past convictions or periods of incarceration. Similarly, most consumers would be comfortable visiting businesses that

employ people with records and receiving assistance from formerly incarcerated personnel.<sup>55</sup>

### **G. Fair Chance Policies Have Proven Effective**

- One robust study of public sector hiring found that people with records saw an increased probability of obtaining a government job after the adoption of a ban-the-box policy.<sup>56</sup>
- Since implementing a comprehensive fair chance hiring policy in 2013 that included a careful "individualized assessment," San Francisco has reported disqualifying only a small percentage of job applicants with conviction records. In the two fiscal years from 2013 to 2015, it disqualified only 2 percent of applicants with a conviction history,<sup>57</sup> and, by fiscal year 2022–2023, that number dropped to just 0.731 percent (seven candidates, of whom five were disqualified based on a statutory bar).<sup>58</sup>
- For the District of Columbia, the number of applicants with records increased both numerically and as a percentage of all hires after the fair chance hiring law took effect. After the law, the D.C. government hired 33 percent more applicants with records, and people with records made up 21 percent of all new hires.<sup>59</sup>
- City of Minneapolis staff found that, after the city implemented a policy of removing the criminal disclosure box from initial applications and postponing background checks until after a conditional job offer, their transactional work decreased, the hiring process did not slow, and more than half of applicants with convictions were hired.<sup>60</sup>
- As a result of its new criminal disclosure policy, 10 percent of the city of Atlanta's hires between March and October of 2013 were people with records.<sup>61</sup>
- In Durham County, North Carolina, the number of workers with records hired by the county government nearly tripled, from 35 to 97 individuals, in the two years after delaying background checks. Of the candidates with records who underwent background screening after being recommended for hire, 96 percent ultimately got the job.<sup>62</sup>
- After implementing a hiring policy to delay criminal background checks, Johns Hopkins Hospital rescinded conditional job offers to 19 percent of applicants with records (relatively few for a highly regulated medical setting) and ultimately hired over 60 percent of job applicants with a criminal history.<sup>63</sup>
- At least one study has revealed a connection between a fair chance hiring law and a reduction in reincarceration. Following the implementation of Hawai'i's 1998 ban-the-box law, statistical analysis demonstrated that an individual prosecuted in Honolulu for a felony offense was 57 percent less likely to have a prior conviction record.<sup>64</sup>
- Although the theory of statistical discrimination is sometimes cited to criticize fair chance hiring, it remains empirically unclear whether such discrimination increases after banning the box. To the extent such studies reveal anti-Black employer racism, that

racism exists regardless of any ban-the-box policy.<sup>65</sup> Instead of discarding a policy change that increases job opportunities for people with records, policymakers should explore strategies to identify and eliminate unlawful racial profiling by employers.<sup>66</sup>

- Several studies have examined employment data before and after the adoption of fair chance policies and *not* found evidence for statistical discrimination.<sup>67</sup>
- One of these studies even calls into question a prominent paper that asserted employment reductions for a narrow subset of young, Black men.<sup>68</sup> The more recent paper identified numerous coding errors and methodological issues that undermine statistical discrimination findings.<sup>69</sup>
- Another study suggests that any statistical discrimination by employers is only temporary, as employers adjust to new fair chance policies.<sup>70</sup>

#### **Endnotes**

- <sup>1</sup> As of December 31, 2020, the criminal history files of the 50 states and the District of Columbia included an estimated 114,375,300 subjects ("individual offenders"). Becki R. Goggins and Dennis A. DeBacco, *Survey of State Criminal History Information Systems*, 2020 (Sacramento: SEARCH Group, 2022), table 1, <a href="https://bjs.ojp.gov/library/publications/survey-state-criminal-history-information-systems-2020">https://bjs.ojp.gov/library/publications/survey-state-criminal-history-information-systems-2020</a>. NELP conservatively reduced the numbers cited in the survey by 30 percent to 80,062,710 subjects to correct for possible duplication (individuals who may have records in more than one state) and any counting of deceased persons. The U.S. Census population estimate for those who were 18 years and over (as of the 2020 census) in the 50 states and District of Columbia was 258,343,281. Stella U. Ogunwole et al., "Population Under Age 18 Declined Last Decade," U.S. Census Bureau, August 12, 2021, <a href="https://www.census.gov/library/stories/2021/08/united-states-adult-population-grew-faster-than-nations-total-population-from-2010-to-2020.html">https://www.census.gov/library/stories/2021/08/united-states-adult-population-grew-faster-than-nations-total-population-from-2010-to-2020.html</a>. Based on these estimates, roughly 80 million—or nearly one in three (31 percent)—U.S. adults have a criminal history record in U.S. state criminal history files.
- <sup>2</sup> This figure represents the average (mean) number of individuals released from state and federal prison during the most recent five years for which data is currently available. E. Ann Carson, *Prisoners in 2021 Statistical Tables* (Bureau of Justice Statistics, 2022), 19; E. Ann Carson, *Prisoners in 2020 Statistical Tables* (Bureau of Justice Statistics, 2021), 19; E. Ann Carson, *Prisoners in 2019 Statistical Tables* (Bureau of Justice Statistics, 2020), 13; E. Ann Carson, *Prisoners in 2018 Statistical Tables* (Bureau of Justice Statistics, 2020), 13.
- <sup>3</sup> Leah Wang, "The U.S. Criminal Justice System Disproportionately Hurts Native People," *Prison Policy Initiative* (blog), October 8, 2021, https://www.prisonpolicy.org/blog/2021/10/08/indigenouspeoplesday/.
- <sup>4</sup> Ashley Nellis, *The Color of Justice: Racial and Ethnic Disparity in State Prisons* (Washington, D.C.: The Sentencing Project, 2021), <a href="https://www.sentencingproject.org/publications/color-of-justice-racial-and-ethnic-disparity-in-state-prisons/">https://www.sentencingproject.org/publications/color-of-justice-racial-and-ethnic-disparity-in-state-prisons/</a>.
- <sup>5</sup> Studies demonstrate that, for example, while rates of drug use are essentially equal among white and Black populations, rates of arrest and conviction for drug offenses are much higher in the Black community. Nellis, *The Color of Justice*; Diane Whitmore Schanzenbach, et al., *Twelve Facts About Incarceration and Prisoner Reentry* (Washington, D.C.: The Hamilton Project, 2016), 7, <a href="https://www.hamiltonproject.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/01/12">https://www.hamiltonproject.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/01/12</a> facts about incarceration prisoner reentry.pdf; Nazgol Ghandnoosh and Celeste Barry, *One in Five: Disparities in Crime and Policing* (Washington, D.C.: The Sentencing Project, 2023), <a href="https://www.sentencingproject.org/reports/one-in-five-disparities-in-crime-and-policing/">https://www.sentencingproject.org/reports/one-in-five-disparities-in-crime-and-policing/</a>.
- 6 Shawn Bushway et al., "Barred from Employment: More Than Half of Unemployed Men in Their 30s had a Criminal History of Arrest" Science Advances 8, no. 7 (February 2022), <a href="https://www.science.org/doi/pdf/10.1126/sciadv.abj6992">https://www.science.org/doi/pdf/10.1126/sciadv.abj6992</a>. Men with criminal records accounted for about 34 percent of the unemployed, prime working age men surveyed in a 2015 New York Times/CBS News/Kaiser Family Foundation poll. Binyamin Appelbaum, "Out of Trouble, but Criminal Records Keep Men Out of Work," New York Times, February 28, 2015, <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2015/03/01/business/out-of-trouble-but-criminal-records-keep-men-out-of-work.html?">https://www.nytimes.com/2015/03/01/business/out-of-trouble-but-criminal-records-keep-men-out-of-work.html?</a> r=0 (the cited poll is available at <a href="https://kff.org/other/poll-finding/kaiser-family-foundationnew-vork-timescbs-news-non-employed-poll/">https://kff.org/other/poll-finding/kaiser-family-foundationnew-vork-timescbs-news-non-employed-poll/</a>).
- <sup>7</sup> Educational Attainment, Employment and Incarceration, Part 2 of 2 (Seattle: Seattle Jobs Initiative, 2012), www.seattlejobsinitiative.com/wp-content/uploads/BevondHeadlines MAR2012.pdf.
- 8 Between July 1 and December 31, 2019, the Center for Employment Opportunities placed 1,793 applicants in jobs. For the same time period in 2020, it placed less than 900. Kevin Bliss, "COVID-19 Pandemic Makes Job Hunting Especially Difficult for Ex-Offenders," Prison Legal News, April 1, 2021, <a href="https://www.prisonlegalnews.org/news/2021/apr/1/covid-19-pandemic-makes-job-hunting-especially-difficult-ex-offenders/">https://www.prisonlegalnews.org/news/2021/apr/1/covid-19-pandemic-makes-job-hunting-especially-difficult-ex-offenders/</a>.
- <sup>9</sup> Terry-Ann Craigie, Ames Grawert, and Cameron Kimble, *Conviction, Imprisonment, and Lost Earnings: How Involvement with the Criminal Justice System Deepens Inequality*, (New York: Brennan Center for Justice, 2020), <a href="https://www.brennancenter.org/sites/default/files/2020-09/EconomicImpactReport">https://www.brennancenter.org/sites/default/files/2020-09/EconomicImpactReport</a> pdf.pdf.
- <sup>10</sup> Economic Benefits of Employing Formerly Incarcerated Individuals in Philadelphia (Philadelphia: Economy League of Greater Philadelphia, 2011), <a href="https://www.economyleague.org/resources/economic-benefits-employing-formerly-incarcerated-individuals-philadelphia">https://www.economyleague.org/resources/economic-benefits-employing-formerly-incarcerated-individuals-philadelphia</a> (also estimating income tax contributions increasing by \$1.9 million, sales tax revenues increasing by \$770,000, and the government saving more than \$2 million annually via reduced criminal legal system costs).
- <sup>11</sup> Bruce Western and Becky Pettit, Collateral Costs: Incarceration's Effect on Economic Mobility (Washington, D.C.: The Pew Charitable Trusts, 2010), <a href="https://www.pewtrusts.org/~/media/legacy/uploadedfiles/pcs-assets/2010/collateralcosts1pdf">https://www.pewtrusts.org/~/media/legacy/uploadedfiles/pcs-assets/2010/collateralcosts1pdf</a>.
- 12 Cherrie Bucknor and Alan Barber, The Price We Pay: Economic Costs of Barriers to Employment for Former Prisoners and People Convicted of Felonies (Washington, D.C.: Center for Economic and Policy Research, 2016), <a href="https://cepr.net/images/stories/reports/employment-prisoners-felonies-2016-06.pdf">https://cepr.net/images/stories/reports/employment-prisoners-felonies-2016-06.pdf</a>.
- <sup>13</sup> In a study of women released from prisons in Texas, 18 percent of respondents reported depending on public assistance even 8 to 10 months after release. Nancy G. La Vigne, Lisa E. Brooks, and Tracey L. Shollenberger, Women on the Outside: Understanding the Experiences of Female Prisoners Returning to Houston, Texas (Washington, D.C.: Urban Institute Justice Policy Center, 2009), <a href="https://webarchive.urban.org/publications/411902.html">https://webarchive.urban.org/publications/411902.html</a>. Another study found that nearly one-fifth of heads of households relying on TANF had been convicted of a felony or arrested. Gretchen Kirby et al., Families on TANF in Illinois: Employment Assets and Liabilities (Washington, D.C.: Mathematica Policy Research, Inc., 2003), <a href="https://aspe.hhs.gov/hsp/tanf-il-emp03/report.pdf">https://aspe.hhs.gov/hsp/tanf-il-emp03/report.pdf</a>.
- 14 Crystal S. Yang, "Does Public Assistance Reduce Recidivism?" American Economic Review: Papers and Proceedings 107, no. 5 (2017), <a href="http://www.law.harvard.edu/programs/olin-center/papers/pdf/Yang-920.pdf">http://www.law.harvard.edu/programs/olin-center/papers/pdf/Yang-920.pdf</a>.
- <sup>15</sup> Han Lu, Worker Power in the Carceral State (New York: National Employment Law Project, 2022): 18–19, https://www.nelp.org/publication/worker-power-in-the-carceral-state-10-policy-proposals-against-the-criminalization-of-workers/.

- <sup>16</sup> Loren Siegel, Report: The War on Drugs Meets Public Benefits (New York: Drug Policy Alliance, 2021), <a href="https://uprootingthedrugwar.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/02/uprooting report PDF publicbenefits">https://uprootingthedrugwar.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/02/uprooting report PDF publicbenefits</a> 02.04.21.pdf.
- <sup>17</sup> Mark T. Berg and Beth M. Huebner, "Reentry and the Ties that Bind: An Examination of Social Ties, Employment, and Recidivism," *Justice Quarterly* 28, no. 2 (2011), https://doi.org/10.1080/07418825.2010.498383.
- <sup>18</sup> Christy Visher, Sara Debus-Sherrill, and Jennifer Yahner, Employment After Prison (Washington, D.C.: Urban Institute Justice Policy Center, 2008), <a href="https://www.urban.org/research/publication/employment-after-prison-longitudinal-study-releasees-three-states">https://www.urban.org/research/publication/employment-after-prison-longitudinal-study-releasees-three-states</a>.
- <sup>19</sup> Amanda Y. Agan and Michael D. Makowsky, "The Minimum Wage, EITC, and Criminal Recidivism," paper, (June 2, 2021), https://dx.doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.3097203.
- <sup>20</sup> Torbjorn Skardhamar and Kjetil Telle, "Post-Release Employment and Recidivism in Norway," *Journal of Quantitative Criminology* 28, no. 4 (February 2012): 629–649, https://doi.org/10.1007/s10940-012-9166-x.
- <sup>21</sup> Steven Raphael and Rudolf Winter-Ebmer, "Identifying the Effect of Unemployment on Crime," *Journal of Law and Economics* 44, no. 1 (April 2001): 259–283, <a href="https://www.istor.org/stable/10.1086/320275">www.istor.org/stable/10.1086/320275</a>.
- <sup>22</sup> Leah Wang and Wanda Bertram, "New Data on Formerly Incarcerated People's Employment Reveal Labor Market Injustices," Prison Policy Initiative (blog), February 8, 2022, <a href="https://www.prisonpolicy.org/blog/2022/02/08/employment/">https://www.prisonpolicy.org/blog/2022/02/08/employment/</a>.
- <sup>23</sup> Wang and Bertram, "New Data"; Bruce Western and Catherine Sirois, "Racialized Re-Entry: Labor Market Inequality After Incarceration," Social Forces 97, no. 4 (June 2019): 1517–1542, <a href="https://muse.jhu.edu/article/726072">https://muse.jhu.edu/article/726072</a>.
- <sup>24</sup> Naomi F. Sugie, "Finding Work: A Smartphone Study of Job Searching, Social Contacts, and Wellbeing after Prison" (PhD diss., Princeton University, 2014): 48–51, 148, <a href="https://www.ojp.gov/pdffiles1/nij/grants/248487.pdf">https://www.ojp.gov/pdffiles1/nij/grants/248487.pdf</a>; Wang and Bertram, "New Data"
- 25 Robert H. DeFina and Lance Hannon, "The Impact of Mass Incarceration on Poverty," Crime and Delinquency 59, no. 4 (June 2013), https://doi.org/10.1177/0011128708328864.
- <sup>26</sup> Rebecca Vallas et al., Removing Barriers to Opportunity for Parents with Criminal Records and Their Children (Washington, D.C.: Center for American Progress, 2015), 1, <a href="https://cdn.americanprogress.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/12/09060720/CriminalRecords-report2.pdf">https://cdn.americanprogress.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/12/09060720/CriminalRecords-report2.pdf</a>.
- <sup>27</sup> Western and Pettit, Collateral Costs, 4.
- <sup>28</sup> Hedwig Lee et al., "Racial Inequalities in Connectedness to Imprisoned Individuals in the United States" *Du Bois Review* 12, no. 2 (Fall 2015), <a href="https://doi.org/10.1017/S1742058X15000065">https://doi.org/10.1017/S1742058X15000065</a>.
- <sup>29</sup> Western and Pettit, Collateral Costs (citing Rucker C. Johnson, "Ever-Increasing Levels of Parental Incarceration and the Consequences for Children," in Do Prisons Make Us Safer? The Benefits and Costs of the Prison Boom, ed. Steven Raphael and Michael Stoll [New York: Russell Sage Foundation, 2009]: 177–206).
- 30 Gina Clayton et al., Because She's Powerful: The Political Isolation and Resistance of Women with Incarcerated Loved Ones (Pasadena: Essie Justice Group, 2018), 64, <a href="https://www.becauseshespowerful.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/05/Essie-Justice-Group Because-Shes-Powerful-Report.pdf">https://www.becauseshespowerful.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/05/Essie-Justice-Group Because-Shes-Powerful-Report.pdf</a>.
- 31 Western and Pettit, Collateral Costs.
- 32 Tracey L. Shollenberger, When Relatives Return: Interviews with Family Members of Returning Prisoners in Houston, Texas, (Washington, D.C.: Urban Institute Justice Policy Center, 2009), 16, <a href="https://webarchive.urban.org/publications/411903.html">https://webarchive.urban.org/publications/411903.html</a>.
- 33 Shollenberger, When Relatives Return, 10.
- <sup>34</sup> La Vigne, Brooks, and Shollenberger, Women on the Outside.
- 35 Rebecca L. Naser and Christy A. Visher, "Family Members' Experiences with Incarceration and Reentry," Western Criminology Review 7, no. 2 (2006): 20–31, https://www.researchgate.net/publication/229021186 Family members' experiences with incarceration and reentry.
- 36 Devah Pager, "The Mark of a Criminal Record," American Journal of Sociology 108, no. 5 (2003): 937–975 http://scholar.harvard.edu/files/pager/files/pager ais.pdf.
- 37 Pager, "Mark of a Criminal Record."
- 38 Scott H. Decker et al., Criminal Stigma, Race, Gender & Employment (Washington, D.C.: U.S. Department of Justice, 2014): 56–57, <a href="https://www.oip.gov/pdffiles1/nii/grants/244756.pdf">https://www.oip.gov/pdffiles1/nii/grants/244756.pdf</a>. The study's authors suggest that women may be more harshly penalized because they are viewed "as having committed two crimes—one against the law and one against social expectations of how women are supposed to behave."
- <sup>39</sup> Craigie, Grawert, and Kimble, Conviction, Imprisonment, and Lost Earnings.
- 40 Wang and Bertram, "New Data."
- <sup>41</sup> Simone Ispa-Landa and Charles E. Loeffler, "Indefinite Punishment and the Criminal Record: Stigma Reports Among Expungement-Seekers in Illinois," *Criminology* 54, no. 3 (August 2016): 387–412, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1111/1745-9125.12108">https://doi.org/10.1111/1745-9125.12108</a>.
- <sup>42</sup> Eric Lichtenberger, "Where Do Ex-Offenders Find Jobs? An Industrial Profile of the Employers of Ex-Offenders in Virginia," *Journal of Correctional Education* 57, no. 4 (December 2006): 297–311, <a href="https://www.jstor.org/stable/23282804">https://www.jstor.org/stable/23282804</a>.
- <sup>43</sup> Marc Bendick, Jr., Lauren E. Brown, and Kennington Wall, "No Foot in the Door: An Experimental Study of Employment Discrimination," *Journal of Aging and Social Policy* 10, no. 4 (1999), <a href="https://doi.org/10.1300/j031v10n04-02">https://doi.org/10.1300/j031v10n04-02</a> (76 percent of discrimination occurred at first interaction); see also Pager, "Mark of a Criminal Record," n35.

- 44 Sequencing Disadvantage: The Effects of Race and Criminal Background for Low-Wage Job Seekers, U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission Meeting of November 20, 2008 – Employment Discrimination Faced by Individuals with Arrest and Conviction Records (November 20, 2008), (statement by Devah Pager, Professor of Sociology at Princeton University), <a href="https://www.eeoc.gov/eeoc/meetings/11-20-08/pager.cfm">www.eeoc.gov/eeoc/meetings/11-20-08/pager.cfm</a>.
- <sup>45</sup> Sarah Lageson, Mike Vuolo, and Chris Uggen, "Legal Ambiguity in Managerial Assessments of Criminal Records," Law & Social Inquiry 4, no. 1 (Winter 2015): 175–204, https://doi.org/10.1111/jsi.12066.
- 46Enforcement Guidance on the Consideration of Arrest and Conviction Records in Employment Decisions under Title VII of the Civil Rights Act (Washington, D.C.: U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission, 2012), <a href="https://www.eeoc.gov/laws/guidance/enforcement-guidance-consideration-arrest-and-conviction-records-employment-decisions">https://www.eeoc.gov/laws/guidance/enforcement-guidance-consideration-arrest-and-conviction-records-employment-decisions</a>.
- <sup>47</sup> Megan C. Kurlychek, Robert Brame, and Shawn D. Bushway, "Scarlet Letters and Recidivism: Does an Old Criminal Record Predict Future Offending?" Criminology & Public Policy 5, no. 3 (August 2006): 483–504, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1745-9133.2006.00397.x">https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1745-9133.2006.00397.x</a>.
- <sup>48</sup> Alfred Blumstein and Kiminori Nakamura, "Redemption in the Presence of Widespread Criminal Background Checks," *Criminology* 47, no. 2 (May 2009): 327–359, https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1745-9125.2009.00155.x.
- <sup>49</sup> Shawn D. Bushway and Gary Sweeten, "Abolish Lifetime Bans for Ex-Felons," Criminology & Public Policy 6, no. 4 (November 2007): 697–706, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1745-9133.2007.00466.x">https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1745-9133.2007.00466.x</a>.
- <sup>50</sup> Jennifer Fahey, Cheryl Roberts, and Len Engel, Employment of Ex-Offenders: Employer Perspectives, (Boston: Crime and Justice Institute, 2006), <a href="https://www.cri.org/assets/2017/07/Employer Perspectives.pdf">https://www.cri.org/assets/2017/07/Employer Perspectives.pdf</a>.
- 51 Beth Avery, Fair Chance Hiring for Employers, Part One: Understanding the Importance of Fair Chance Hiring (New York: National Employment Law Project, 2023), <a href="https://www.nelp.org/wp-content/uploads/Policy-Brief-1-The-Case-for-Fair-Chance-Hiring-by-Employers-NELP.pdf">https://www.nelp.org/wp-content/uploads/Policy-Brief-1-The-Case-for-Fair-Chance-Hiring-by-Employers-NELP.pdf</a>.
- 52 For arguments from a business perspective, you can access the publications of various employers and business organizations, such as The Business Case for Criminal Justice Reform: Second Chance Hiring (Washington, D.C.: U.S. Chamber of Commerce, 2021), <a href="https://www.uschamber.com/workforce/education/the-business-case-criminal-justice-reform-second-chance-hiring">https://www.uschamber.com/workforce/education/the-business-case-criminal-justice-reform-second-chance-hiring</a> or The Business Case for Second Chance Employment (Second Chance Business Coalition, 2022), <a href="https://brt-second-chance-production.s3.amazonaws.com/Updated-SCBC-Business-Case-Aug-2022.pdf">https://brt-second-chance-production.s3.amazonaws.com/Updated-SCBC-Business-Case-Aug-2022.pdf</a>.
- <sup>53</sup> Jennifer Hickes Lundquist, Devah Pager, and Eiko Strader, "Does a Criminal Past Predict Worker Performance? Evidence From One of America's Largest Employers," *Social Forces* 96, no. 3 (March 2018): 1039–1068, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1093/sf/sox092">https://doi.org/10.1093/sf/sox092</a>.
- 54 Johns Hopkins Hospital has observed higher retention among employees with records and a very low rate of termination. A study of almost 500 employees with records showed lower turnover during the first 40 months of employment when compared to employees without records. A close study of 79 new employees who had likely been incarcerated revealed that 73 of those individuals were still employed at Johns Hopkins three to six years later and only one individual was involuntarily terminated during that time. Pamela Paulk, "Understanding the EEOC's New Criminal Records Guidance," NELP and Community Legal Services of Philadelphia, on behalf of Human Resources at Johns Hopkins Health Systems, streamed live on May 30, 2012, YouTube video, 41:25–53:31, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=7QnMW2glErk.
- 55 Kathy Gurchiek, Survey: Increasing Number of US Workers Support Hiring People with Criminal Records (Society for Human Resources Management, 2021), <a href="https://www.shrm.org/resourcesandtools/hr-topics/behavioral-competencies/global-and-cultural-effectiveness/pages/survey-increasing-number-of-us-workers-support-hiring-people-with-criminal-records-aspx.">https://www.shrm.org/resourcesandtools/hr-topics/behavioral-competencies/global-and-cultural-effectiveness/pages/survey-increasing-number-of-us-workers-support-hiring-people-with-criminal-records-aspx.
- $^{\rm 56}$  Craigie, Grawert, and Kimble, Conviction, Imprisonment, and Lost Earnings.
- <sup>57</sup> Civil Service Commission, City and County of San Francisco, "Department of Human Resources' Report on the City and County of San Francisco Pre-employment Conviction History Program," notice of Civil Service Commission meeting, September 10, 2015), 4–5, <a href="https://sfgov.org/civilservice/sites/default/files/Item%20%235%20-%20DHR%27s%20Report%20on%20the%20CCSF%20Pre-Employment%20Conviction%20History%20Program.pdf">https://sfgov.org/civilservice/sites/default/files/Item%20%235%20-%20DHR%27s%20Report%20on%20the%20CCSF%20Pre-Employment%20Conviction%20History%20Program.pdf</a>.
- 58 Shawn Sherburne and Christopher Lee, Annual Report on the City and County of San Francisco Pre-Employment Conviction History Program for Fiscal Year 2022–2023 (San Francisco: City and County of San Francisco Department of Human Resources, 2023), 5–6, <a href="https://sf.gov/sites/default/files/2023-09/9-18-23%20Item%20%2311%20Annual%20Report%20on%20the%20CCSF%20Pre-Employment%20Conviction%20History%20Program%20for%20FY%2022-23.pdf">https://sf.gov/sites/default/files/2023-09/9-18-23%20Item%20%2311%20Annual%20Report%20on%20the%20CCSF%20Pre-Employment%20Conviction%20History%20Program%20for%20FY%2022-23.pdf</a>.
- <sup>59</sup> Jason Juffras et al., *The Impact of "Ban the Box" in the District of Columbia* (Washington, D.C.: Office of the District of Columbia Auditor, 2016), <a href="https://dcauditor.org/report/the-impact-of-ban-the-box-in-the-district-of-columbia/">https://dcauditor.org/report/the-impact-of-ban-the-box-in-the-district-of-columbia/</a>.
- 60 City of Minneapolis Conviction History Summary 2004-2008 YTD, Letter to Senator Mee Moua of Minnesota (March 16, 2009) (letter by Elizabeth Glidden, Minneapolis City Council Member, Eighth Ward), <a href="https://www.nelp.org/page/-/SCLP/2014/Guides/Glidden-Ltr-Minneapolis2004-2008.pdf?nocdn=1">https://www.nelp.org/page/-/SCLP/2014/Guides/Glidden-Ltr-Minneapolis2004-2008.pdf?nocdn=1</a>.
- 61 Materials on file with the National Employment Law Project.
- 62 Daryl V. Atkinson and Kathleen Lockwood, *The Benefits of Ban the Box: A Case Study of Durham, NC* (Durham, NC: The Southern Coalition for Social Justice, 2014), <a href="https://southerncoalition.org/resources/ban-the-box-white-paper/">https://southerncoalition.org/resources/ban-the-box-white-paper/</a>.
- 63 Pamela Paulk, "New Criminal Records Guidance."
- 64 Stewart J. D'Alessio, Lisa Stolzenberg, and Jamie L. Flexon, "The Effect of Hawaii's Ban the Box Law on Repeat Offending," *American Journal of Criminal Justice* 40, no. 2 (June 2015): 336–352, https://doi.org/10.1007/s12103-014-9251-9.
- 65 Maurice Emsellem and Beth Avery, Racial Profiling in Hiring: A Critique of New "Ban the Box" Studies (New York: National Employment Law Project, 2016), <a href="https://www.nelp.org/publication/racial-profiling-in-hiring-a-critique-of-new-ban-the-box-studies/">www.nelp.org/publication/racial-profiling-in-hiring-a-critique-of-new-ban-the-box-studies/</a>.

- 66 Please visit NELP's fair chance campaign page for more resources: <a href="www.nelp.org/campaign/ensuring-fair-chance-to-work/">www.nelp.org/campaign/ensuring-fair-chance-to-work/</a>.
- <sup>67</sup> Terry-Ann Craigie, "Ban the Box, Convictions, and Public Employment," *Economic Inquiry* 58, no. 1 (January 2020): 425–445, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1111/ecin.12837">https://doi.org/10.1111/ecin.12837</a>; Daniel Shoag and Stan Veuger, "Ban-the-Box Measures Help High-Crime Neighborhoods," *Journal of Law & Economics* 64, no. 1 (February 2021), <a href="https://doi.org/10.1086/711367">https://doi.org/10.1086/711367</a>; Anne M. Burton and David N. Wasser, "Revisiting the Unintended Consequences of Ban the Box" (March 28, 2024 working paper), <a href="https://annemburton.com/pages/working-papers/Burton-Wasser-BTB.pdf">https://annemburton.com/pages/working-papers/Burton-Wasser-BTB.pdf</a>.
- <sup>68</sup> Jennifer Doleac and Benjamin Hansen, "The Unintended Consequences of 'Ban the Box': Statistical Discrimination and Employment Outcomes When Criminal Histories are Hidden," *Journal of Labor Economics* 38, no. 2 (April 2020), <a href="https://doi.org/10.1086/705880">https://doi.org/10.1086/705880</a>.
- <sup>69</sup> Anne M. Burton and David N. Wasser, "Revisiting the Unintended Consequences of Ban the Box."
- Nithong Kim, "Information Delay in Hiring: Ban-the-Box and Time-Varying Treatment Effects" (January 13, 2023 working paper), <a href="https://dx.doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.4292182">https://dx.doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.4292182</a>. The most often-cited paper supporting statistical discrimination following ban the box—an audit study of callback rates by some private employers in New York City and New Jersey—tested callback rates just one to five months after the relevant fair chance policies took effect. See Amanda Agan and Sonja Starr, "Ban the Box, Criminal Records, and Racial Discrimination: A Field Experiment," Quarterly Journal of Economics 133, no. 1 (February 2018): 191–235, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1093/qie/qix028">https://doi.org/10.1093/qie/qix028</a>.
- © 2024 National Employment Law Project. This report is covered by the Creative Commons "Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivs" license fee (see http://creativecommons.orglicenses). For further inquiries, please contact NELP (nelp@nelp.org).